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Chairman Stephenson called the meeting to order at 4:05 p.m.  All Committee members were present.  Councilor Crowder led the assembly in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Item #13-04 – UDO/2030 Comprehensive Plan Concerns – Cox
The following information was contained in the agenda packet:

This item was last discussed by Committee on January 14, 2015.  The Committee discussed issues related to either the Comprehensive Plan or the Unified Development Ordinance.  The discussion items were referred to the City Council for review and to provide further direction to staff.
The topics related to this item have evolved during Committee discussion.  The Committee will discuss how properties with the Buffer Commercial zoning will be zoned on the UDO map.
Planning and Zoning Administrator Travis Crane briefly recapped his agenda packet memorandum paraphrased below.
This item was last discussed at the January 14 Committee meeting.  This is the seventh time the issue has been discussed in Committee.  The conversation has continued to refine over the course of these meetings.  Initially, the Committee identified a number of discussion items related either to the Comprehensive Plan or Unified Development Ordinance.  The list of discussion items has been referred to the Planning Commission. 

At the January 14 Comprehensive Planning Committee meeting, staff presented information related to the Buffer Commercial zoning district.  This district is not contained in the UDO.  Staff provided a summary of information related to the district and a comparison between Buffer Commercial and districts contained within the UDO. Finally, staff provided a few case studies of properties with Buffer Commercial properties. 

The Committee asked for more information related to the proposed UDO zoning district for the properties with Buffer Commercial zoning.  The following additional information was provided.

●
A summary of each of the Buffer Commercial properties in the City, including basic information regarding each of the properties and a short narrative regarding the development of each property.

●
A map of each property zoned Buffer Commercial.  The maps include existing zoning on the top half of the page and proposed UDO zoning on the bottom half of the page.

●
Associated zoning conditions and approved site plan reports.  There are five properties with conditional use zoning in the batch of BC zoned properties.  One recent site plan approval provides more information regarding future development for a particular site.

●
A complete list of permitted uses in the Buffer Commercial zoning.  The use categories have been replaced with specific permitted, conditional and special uses.

●
A spreadsheet of all comments received regarding the Buffer Commercial zoning district.  Some of the comment fields simply refer to an e‑mail that was sent to staff.  Most of these e‑mails contain identically-worded statement regarding the properties at Falls of Neuse and Dunn. 

Staff will be available to answer questions related to any of the Buffer Commercial properties at the meeting.  All of the UDO remapping resources will be available for review, including real-time GIS maps. 

UDO Zoning Map

The UDO zoning map is currently being reviewed by the Planning Commission.  Once their review is complete, a recommendation will be forwarded to the City Council.  At the last Committee meeting, staff was asked about the comments received during the public comment period related to the Buffer Commercial zoned properties.  The UDO zoning map was open to public comment between the months of May and September 2014.  During this period, over 1,800 comments were received.  Staff responded to each comment submitted during this public comment period. 

Staff received 158 public comments regarding Buffer Commercial zoned properties.  All but two of these comments were related to the current zoning case at Falls of Neuse and Dunn.  One of these comments was general in nature and handled by the phone by staff.  The other comment was submitted directly to the Planning Commission in December 2014, well after the public comment period had concluded. 

The City Council will receive the zoning map, along with all recommended alterations from the Planning Commission.  The Council has the final decision-making authority regarding the zoning map and can choose to apply zoning as it chooses. 

P&Z Administrator Crane said Planner II (GIS) Ray Aull from the Long Range Planning division was present.  He would be showing GIS maps and layers and could help answer any questions the Committee might have.

Chairman Stephenson stated the purpose of Buffer Commercial (BC) was to provide small scale retail, low impact uses, and limited hours of operation to provide a buffer between neighborhoods and larger scale, more intense retail uses.  P&Z Administrator Crane added that BC also constrained square footage by floor at 3,000 square feet, although that square footage did not apply to hotels.  Data revealed that at least one hotel, the Velvet Cloak Inn, was developed in a BC zone.  It was not a small use, but had a square footage limit and a limited palette of retail uses.

Chairman Stephenson said he wanted to focus on BC that is in existence on the ground now and its relationship to neighborhoods.  Generally speaking, most BC parcels got to be where they are because as the name implies, it is buffering small scale and low impact commercial uses from neighborhoods.  He verified with P&Z Administrator Crane that there are no fuel sales, drive-ins, or drive-thrus allowed in BC.  Mr. Crane confirmed that fuel sales are not permitted; however, drive-thrus are not prohibited.  Drive-thru restaurants are not allowed, but drive-thrus associated with other uses, such as a bank or pharmacy, are allowed.  Deputy City Attorney Ira Botvinick added that alcohol sales are prohibited in BC except for hotels.

Chairman Stephenson noted that most BC parcels are being remapped to NX.  He confirmed with P&Z Administrator Crane that except for lot size and lot configuration restraints, NX allows large scale retail uses and some high impact uses like fuel sales and drive-thru restaurants, with no by-right limitation on hours of operation.  These are all concerns when NX is adjacent to neighborhoods, and this is the genesis for most of his questions about how the remapping of BC parcels to new UDO zoning districts is being handled.  Chairman Stephenson then posed two questions.  For remapped lots near neighborhoods, he asked if the lots, the overlay zoning, and the conditional use constraints that go with the new general use zoning in a site plan prohibit neighborhood impact uses and hours of operation.  A small lot with NX zoning will never have a gas station on it because of the lot size.  However, on such a small lot adjacent to a neighborhood there could be a hookah bar with no limited hours of operation and this has already been a problem in the City.    He asked if NX would permit operation of an assembly and entertainment venue after 2:00 a.m. and P&Z Administrator Crane replied there is no constraint on hours of operation in NX.  Chairman Stephenson's second question was if these impacts exist but there is an existing entitlement that forced an upzoning from the base zoning the parcel would otherwise have gotten, should they be rezoned OX or RX and then, as the Deputy City Attorney had suggested in the past, the owner/applicant should come forward with a separate conditional use rezoning request to get a better alignment of an existing entitlement that also fits with the neighborhood context.
Mr. Gaylord asked how many public comments were received regarding BC zoning.  P&Z Administrator Crane replied he did not know the exact number, but it was in excess of 100.  Mr. Gaylord said there appear to be several hundred, of which only two were related to properties other than the Dunn Road site.  One of those two comments was merely a request for information and one was a concern.  His point was that of the 52 BC sites, only one comment was related to a BC or a concern.  He asked what problem the Committee is trying to solve as it looks at BC.
Chairman Stephenson replied his two questions were meant to address that.  BC designation was very careful to limit impacts on neighborhoods.  The first of the 52 parcels, 5108 Oak Park Road, is being rezoned from BC to CX, which will allow bars, nightclubs, taverns, lounges, gas stations, and drive-thrus, and it is located across the street from Saint Giles Presbyterian Church.  He referred to the map shown by Planner II (GIS) Aull and noted although it also has a conditional use zoning designation, none of the conditions relate to its ability to house a bar, nightclub, restaurant, lounge, gas station, or drive-thru restaurant.  He wondered if, with the original intent of the BC zoning, it is appropriate to allow a CX use by right that would have no public input.  P&Z Administrator Crane read the list of excluded uses in the conditions for this case:  barber shop, beauty shop, café, delicatessen, drug store, grocery store, hotel, laundry and cleaning pick-up station, meat market, motel, public utility substation, restaurant, self-service laundry, and taxicab call stand.  Chairman Stephenson pointed out that a bar, nightclub, tavern or lounge would still be allowed and asked how this parcel got rezoned from BC to something that allows some of the highest impact uses in the Code.  P&Z Administrator Crane responded he assumes the decision was based on the site's proximity to the existing shopping center.  Chairman Stephenson asked about consideration of its proximity to the church and Ms. Crowder, its proximity to the houses behind it.  P&Z Administrator Crane pointed out the new rezoning map can change throughout the remapping process during Planning Commission review and City Council review.  Chairman Stephenson said he wants to talk about cases like this and not make a hard recommendation, but recommend that these properties be looked at carefully by the Planning Commission during the remapping process relative to the intent of BC, the intensity of uses that are available under CX, a property's contextual relationship to neighboring properties (in this case, the church and residential properties), and what type(s) of overlay district might be brought forward.  Mr. Crane responded this is the exact level of detail the Planning Commission is using.  Planning Director Bowers concurred with that statement, but pointed out the Planning Commission is only looking at sites for which there are outstanding comments.  If the Committee wants to review this list and forward to the Planning Commission properties the Committee thinks the Commission should reconsider, that needs to come out of the Committee as a recommendation to the City Council.  If the Council approves the recommendation, the Planning Commission will conduct that further review, revisit these designations, and determine whether they would recommend a change to staff's initial recommendation.
The Committee continued reviewing BC parcels with staff and comments are shown below.

5201 Oak Park Road

Committee:
Also one parcel away from Saint Giles Presbyterian Church.  Planning Commission should look at in full context of impactful uses on neighborhood, existing zoning conditions, potential overlay zoning, limiting conditions, etc. to see if that does an effective job of mitigating or eliminating high impacts to adjacent residential properties.

Staff:
No comments.

3344 Hillsborough Street; 3334 Hillsborough Street; 3321 Trillium Whorl Court; 3326 Trillium Whorl Court; 3324 Trillium Whorl Court; 3324 Hillsborough Street; 3322 Trillium Whorl Court; 3320 Trillium Whorl Court (grouped together on map)
Committee:
Question why 3344 Hillsborough Street is remapped to CX for the same reasons as the previous cases.  It is event closer in proximity to a single family neighborhood and there are no conditions that limit bars, nightclubs, taverns, lounges, etc. or their hours of operation.
Staff:
Very likely mapped to CX given existing use in the building.  It is an office building but has potential for a type of office use that would be too intense for OX and would not be allowed in OX, such as scientific research.  Staff is trying to obtain information about the main use of the building.
Committee:
3334 Hillsborough Street is a smaller office building.  Not sure why it is not mapped to OX so there is not potential for developing as a gas station or operated at late hours as a late-night non-alcohol-related entertainment venue.  OX is a mixed use and there is an office on this parcel.  In a conservative one-to-one rezoning of what is built and what is entitled, which is BC, don't see how you can rezone to anything but OX unless the use in the building is incompatible.
Staff:
NX is the land use category.  You can build a stand-alone retail building in BC, but not OX, so in that regard OX is fairly different from this.  Given the Future Land Use Map (FLUM) guidance, staff thought that NX was more appropriate for these areas.
Committee:
That raises a question about the wisdom of the rule that a commercial use has to be attached to OX or a mixed use building.

Staff:
You've raised a couple of issues; one is gasoline/service stations.  Staff has been instructed and is preparing a text change that would not prohibit, but would put limits on, those uses in NX.  The second issue raised repeatedly is hours of operation.  That could be added to the text change for NX districts in the UDO.

Committee:
Or, as discussed at previous meetings, a new NX Small district could be created that would have those characteristics.
Staff:
This particular type of location is one of the types of locations for which NX was originally intended.  If the standards for NX are not working here, could consider amending NX.  OX does not have hours of operation, either; if a freestanding building was allowed in OX, there would be the same issue.  Mapping guidance makes allowances for choosing districts.  Staff explained their methodology for remapping.

Committee:
Cannot think of a strong reason for prohibiting a freestanding office in OX or a freestanding commercial use in OX or RX.  Appears NX creates many more new entitlements that are far beyond the conservative one-to-one remapping.  We would like the Planning Commission to look at the parcels in this group specifically.
Staff:
The City Council can ask staff to draft a text change to allow a freestanding office in OX or a freestanding commercial use in OX or RX.  The parcels in this general area will be on the list for Planning Commission review.

2 Watauga Club Drive (Part)

Committee:
Could not find where the BC zone is. 
Staff:
It is not the larger parcel, but a portion of Dan Allen Drive.  Dan Allen Drive is closed.
Committee:
No issues.

0 Dan Allen Drive

Committee:
It is only 0.01 acre and OX-12 seems like a radical upzoning.  However, it is a "vestigial upgrade" because it does not make any sense that a 0.01-acre parcel is sitting out there by itself.
Staff:
Parcel is owned by North Carolina State University and used as a driveway to get on to the campus.
Committee:
No issues.

2327 Garner Road
Committee:
BC conditional use district in Council District C.  Conditions outlined in rezoning Z-50-93.  Has R-10 almost all around it and Biltmore Hills Park to the east.  It is vacant land.  Is this one of the cases where we need to take the scenario of zoning to a more protective district and letting the applicant request an upzoning to NX with conditions in order to keep it from getting high impact uses such as a gas station on the site?

Staff:
Was rezoned in 1993 from O&I-1 CUD to BC CUD.  List of allowed uses is everything that is allowed in O&I-1 plus a cosmetic art shop (including beauty shop), nails/manicure shop, and barber shop.
Committee:
Parcel faces Garner Road.  There is one resident by Tryon Road and no other residents in the area, only vacant lots, a community center, and a salvage metals shop across the street.  This address is for a sorority house.  Biltmore Hills Park is in the back off Garner Road and on the other side, closer to the Biltmore neighborhood.  There are no gas stations in the area.  Since it is zoned residential now but is not built out that way, what does the FLUM call for along that side of Garner Road?  The conditions allow all O&I uses but do not allow a gas station, which NX would allow.  Inappropriate to remap a property to NX that currently does not have an entitlement for a gas station or drive-thru.
Staff:
Future land use calls for that side of Garner Road to be moderate density residential.  The wording in the conditions is not as elegant as it should be, but states the allowed uses are everything that is allowed in O&I-1 plus a cosmetic art shop.  Therefore, any other uses are specifically excluded.

729 West Morgan Street; 727 West Morgan Street; 725 West Morgan Street; 723 West Morgan Street; 721 West Morgan Street; 719 West Morgan Street; 717 West Morgan Street; 715 West Morgan Street; 709 West Morgan Street; 707 West Morgan Street

Committee:
729 West Morgan Street is a tiny lot of 0.15 acre containing an office building; BC with SRPOD (Special Residential Parking Overlay District).  Question whether we want to add an entitlement for a gas station or drive-thru or late night entertainment rather than OX or RX use.  West Morgan Area Study refers to building height but not use.  Generally speaking, these properties are vacant or contain an office use.  Have reservations about NX use next to the St. Mary's townhouses.  NX would entitle uses that can be there any time of day.  If zoned OX or RX they would have limited hours of operation.  Suggest rezoning to a more restrictive district that is more protective of the existing townhouse development and let the applicants come back to request NX with restrictions on hours of operation so no one has a by-right without public scrutiny for any late-night non-alcohol-related use.
Staff:
Noted far two eastern properties are located in the DOD (Downtown Overlay District).

Committee:
715 West Morgan Street and 707 West Morgan Street, which is two parcels down from 715 West Morgan, have very different proposed zonings.  (Clerk's Note:  NX-4-UL with SRPOD for 715 West Morgan and OX-7-UL with SRPOD for 707 West Morgan.)
Staff:
707 West Morgan Street contains area plan guidance; it is in the Downtown West Gateway Plan and is specific to height.  It should be consistent because staff generally amends the FLUM for any area plan recommendations.  Staff raised another issue for this location, which is fairly close to downtown, i.e., staff applied Urban frontage so it is unlikely a gas station would be built there because of the amount of building wall that would have to be placed up at the curb.  Hours of operation are not addressed by the application of Urban frontage here.  A redevelopment scenario for a site like this so near to the urban core would be a mixed use multi-story project.  The question is, at this location would we have a strong feeling about ground floor retail along that frontage or not.  If not, OX is a reasonable district, or RX, which would still allow a limited amount of ground floor retail on the corners of the building. 

Committee:
This is a size-constrained lot that will not allow much by-right redevelopment without a rezoning recombination process that will involve the public.  Not too worried about it.
400 Bragg Street; 402 Bragg Street; 1201 South Bloodworth Street; 404 Bragg Street; 406 Bragg Street; 1455 Garner Road; 1453 Garner Road
Committee:
These fall into the category of lot size constrained; could not have a gas station or drive-thru in the area, but could have a use that goes on well past 11:00 p.m.  Would be a mistake to grant a general use by-right ability for anyone to come in without any public oversight and put a use in the middle of the neighborhood that could go on all hours of the night.  Should probably be rezoned RX and have the applicant file for a rezoning.  Is that truly the case?  Would you pull this property from the remapping or rezone it to something more restrictive?
Staff:
Deputy City Attorney Botvinick replied the applicant/landowner would have the right to file a rezoning case and it could contain conditions.  There is a gap between what the old regulations provide for and what the new regulations provide for, and the zoning conditions are a way of navigating that gap.  Conditions depend upon the consent of the landowner and the issue is what the incentives are for the landowner.  It is a question of meeting with the landowner, explaining the differences between the existing and proposed zoning, and telling the landowner that although no comments have surfaced yet, these issues will come up at the Council table; the applicant has an opportunity now to resolve those issues and here is a way of doing that.  With regard to removing this property from the remapping, he suggested first discussing it with the landowner and explaining what has been discovered and what is troubling to the Council.  If the landowner wants to proceed the way staff is going, one possibility would be to add a conditional use zoning case to deal with the issues Council identified.  If the landowner does not do that, his case will go to the City Council and the Council will rezone the property as it deems fit.  This could include OX zoning, which would lose freestanding commercial uses for the landowner.
Committee:
Every place NX is next to low density residential use has the same problem.

Staff:
BC has no limit on hours of operation.  Does the Committee have in mind specific late night uses that could be allowed in NX that are causing concern?
Committee:
Hookah bars, cigar bars, or any sort of recreational gathering without alcohol.

Staff:
The old Code did not anticipate hookah bars; not certain the old Code had a category for them.  It is possible they would fit squarely within the bar/nightclub/ lounge/tavern category that is in both Part 10 of the old Code and the UDO. This would be outside of alcohol sales.
Mr. Weeks commented that Bragg Street has very small parcels and he does not foresee clubs in that area.  He agrees with staff's recommendations for remapping and thinks a lot of the property owners in that area are absentee landlords.  Chairman Stephenson pointed out BC already allows small retail operating at any hour of the day and NX-3 remapping for 400 Bragg Street does not change the playing field at all.  Planner II (GIS) Aull said there is a small grocery there that opened last year.  Ms. Crowder asked if "Commercial – Unclear" (current use for 1455 Garner Road) means staff knows it is commercial but not what type.  Planning Director Bowers told her it means the building is obviously occupied by something, but it is not readily apparent from the exterior what that something is.

MR. GAYLORD DEPARTED THE MEETING AT 4:58 P.M.
Tim Niles, 11509 Midlavian Drive, Raleigh, NC 27614-6950 – Mr. Niles stated the lack of comments about many of the properties should not be taken to mean that there are no issues associated with those properties; just that residents in those areas are probably not as engaged in the public process and don't know what might be happening to them.  With regard to what NX allows v. what BC does not allow, the only loss for entitlement as reported by the Deputy City Attorney is for a stand-alone retail establishment.  He approves wholeheartedly of the recommendation that instead of increasing entitlements all the way to NX, which can mean an increase in square footage of 1500% over the 3,000 square feet allowed now, it makes more sense to write a text change to allow stand-alone retail establishments in an office mixed use location.  There is a part of the remapping policy which states "The existing buffer commercial zones will generally be remapped to NX unless there is a specific need to prohibit retail in the area.  OX may be used if office or mixed use development is indicated on the Future Land Use Map."  Mr. Niles said BC properties are defaulting to NX because staff does not see a specific need to prohibit retail, and a FLUM designation does not preclude OX from being applied.   He suggested a more cautious approach, at least for BC properties that are currently undeveloped, namely, that the properties be remapped to OX unless there is a demonstrated need to increase retail development entitlements.  Mr. Niles said it is reasonable to remap these properties to OX, which keeps in place the current restrictions on the properties while increasing the amount of retail allowed from 3,000 to 4,000 square feet per building, limiting the retail development to an appropriate amount without prohibiting it.  This more closely aligns with Raleigh's stated remapping goal.  The property owners lose nothing, there is no harm done, and if the property owner wants more entitlements, he is still free to submit a rezoning request.  As noted earlier, that rezoning procedure would have to follow the normal process, which allows public input.  What we don't do is grant overwhelming new entitlements to NX just because the property owner would otherwise lose the ability to build a stand-alone Starbucks store.  Mr. Niles said it was noted earlier that the Dunn Road property received a massive amount of public comments.  Since that property is being so closely watched by the neighbors and the neighbors are so invested in that particular property, he believes the remapping of it should be discussed and resolved prior to any rezoning request so the neighbors and residents there get to make their case for it to be zoned OX before it is decided to be zoned NX for a shopping center.
Chairman Stephenson said he is not sure the draft remapping designation for the Dunn Road property will be a significant issue in the rezoning.  He thinks the rezoning, not the remapping, will drive what is appropriate on that site.  Planning Director Bowers stated the neighbors of all the BC properties received a postcard informing them of the rezoning.  Obviously, a significant number of people took notice of the proposed rezoning because staff received a few thousand comments about the remapping.  Given the publicity the City has provided, the remailings which will total three before everything is done, and all the outreach staff has done, anyone who is paying attention to what is happening next door to them would have known what was being proposed.
David Cox, 1902 Stoneytrace Court, Raleigh, NC 27614-7284 – Mr. Cox said he has not read staff's entire report yet.  He and his neighbors were not aware that the property near their homes in North Raleigh is BC and is designated to be remapped to NX.  This is the property that is at the base of Falls Dam.  He thinks it would be highly inappropriate to remap that property to NX and allow a gas station, for example, at the base of the dam.

MR. WEEKS DEPARTED THE MEETING AT 5:03 P.M.  Chairman Stephenson announced that Mr. Gaylord and Mr. Weeks were excused from the remainder of the meeting.
George Farthing, 11208 Tinsley Court, Raleigh, NC 27614-8763 – Mr. Farthing stated that Mr. Gaylord raised a good point that the BC comments were all from the Dunn Road case.  He said he and his neighbors paid attention to the postcard.  This is a big undertaking and they want to help staff and the Committee get it right.  As a community, they offered their opinions and   Mr. Niles spoke to why they are arguing that NX is not the proper designation for the Falls of the Neuse Road/Dunn Road property.  Mr. Farthing knows some, but not all, of the properties Chairman Stephenson cited as examples during the meeting.  He said if he lived in any of those areas, he would be highly alarmed and not too satisfied with the nature of some of the answers we heard today.  It does not seem the City's commitment to protect neighborhoods is a factor in these decisions.  Many other neighborhoods across the City have no idea what could potentially happen to them as he and his neighbors do.  At the last meeting, Dr. Cox observed some of the factors that were noted a few years ago in a document about the UDO.  Two of those factors include that the surrounding development in context and remapping decisions would not create jarring transitions in height, use or density.  That is the heart of their case about Falls of the Neuse Road/Dunn Road.  Mr. Farthing trusts that the City of Raleigh will continue to protect neighborhoods during the remapping process.
Planning Director Bowers said all over the City and all over neighborhoods, Neighborhood Business and Shopping Center zoning are on the ground in circumstances very similar to those being scrutinized with BC.  In many cases, in addition to BC, those districts have been translated to NX (preferred for smaller sites in closer proximity to house) and CX (preferred for larger sites and sites on busier roadways).  If the Committee feels that commercial zoning in these types of locations is injurious to neighborhoods, we need to look broadly at the standards for the districts staff is remapping, because it is not just an issue for BC.  The types of issues the Committee is identifying are found all over the City and have been in place for a very long time.

Chairman Stephenson noted that BC has a cap on the size of the establishment and a cap on the kinds of uses that might impact neighborhoods, but NX does not have those restrictions.  The only thing that restricts the scale and impact of development and the type of use that could impact neighborhoods is the size of the parcel.  He agrees the net impact is not so good.  His question is whether we want to look at those ranges of uses and hours of operation next to neighborhoods.  He asked if the rule about stand-alone uses in OX and RX is driving us in the direction of NX.  Planning Director Bowers responded that is a larger discussion and will not be resolved today.  He recommends scrutinizing the use standards as they relate to the NX district and let the NX district serve the purpose for which it was originally intended when the standards were drafted.  Adding stand-alone retail to OX basically turns OX into NX.  Chairman Stephenson said he does not think it is not as simple as adding a building to turn OX into RX.  Planning Director Bowers responded the point he is trying to make is the original intent of OX is that office and residential were the primary uses and retail was ancillary.  That is why the standard was written as it was; the City did not want small sites mapped OX to have stand-alone retail because we had already determined those types of sites should be office use.  Retail would only be contemplated when there was a development of significant scale containing a mixed use building and only a minor portion of that building could be retail.  He believes it would be better to look at the NX standards of use rather than rewrite the standards for OX.  RX is primarily for multi-family development, but once it reaches a certain scale, some amenity retail not a bad thing in that context.

Deputy City Attorney Botvinick commented it is easy to get the problems we had before.  Before, the criticism was how do you know you'll get mixed use?  Nothing in the regulations requires mixed use.  That comment was heard repeatedly over the years and to address that concern, the UDO was drafted to require mixed use.  If you make retail stand-alone, all OX properties could be developed for small retail uses and there would be no mix of uses.  Chairman Stephenson said unfortunately, we have jumped over them and mapped them NX instead, which allows stand-alone retail uses operating any hour of the day.  The Deputy City Attorney replied that Planning Director Bowers made a valid point when he commented that SC and NB districts had same thing under the old Code.    It is up to the City Council to look at the possible uses, such as hookah bars, draft the rules to be followed, and mandate that in these locations, these will be the rules.  Chairman Stephenson said while he would like to have that conversation, the only issue referred to Committee was BC zoning, and the Committee's recommendation to the Council should stay closely tied to remapping BC.

Mr. Cox stated that in remapping to NX, he hears the City is remapping to general case.  Remapping is rezoning, so why not map to NX and place conditions on the property?  Chairman Stephenson told him it is illegal and the Deputy City Attorney added that only the property owner can file a conditional zoning case and propose conditions.  Mr. Cox said it appears the only recourse is to map to more the restrictive case and allow the property owner to petition for rezoning through the public process.  Forget about stand-alone uses and let the property owner petition for rezoning.  Deputy City Attorney Botvinick said he does not necessarily disagree with that.  He is a strong proponent of giving the property owner the opportunity to meet with staff and see if he is willing to bring forward a rezoning case now that would prohibit the very uses that are currently prohibited.

Mr. Niles stated it is clear that remapping from BC to OX cannot be a loss of entitlement because Planning staff has already recommended that some properties be remapped from BC to OX, so it has to be legal to do it.  The solution to stand-alone retail is cannot be expanding the square footage allowed from 3,000 to 50,000, which is a 1600% increase of entitlements just for a stand-alone facility.
There were no more speakers and Chairman Stephenson announced the Committee would continue its review at the next meeting, beginning with property number 32.
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Comprehensive Planning Committee, Chairman Stephenson announced the meeting adjourned at 5:19 p.m.

Leslie H. Eldredge

Deputy City Clerk
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